Economic Development Commission

Meeting Minutes

February 11, 2010 
Attending:  R. Casner , M. Gionta; D. Mathiasen; R. Scherrer; P. Stricker; M. Ziobron (EDC Coordinator)
Guests:  H. Kittner; P. Maxwell; S. Wheeler; M. Walter – G. Weaver joined the meeting at 7:20 p.m.
Mr. Scherrer called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.  
MINUTES

The minutes from the regular January 7th meeting were reviewed.  MR. CASNER MADE A MOTION, SECONDED BY MR. GIONTA, TO APPROVE THE JANUARY 7, 2010 MEETING MINUTES AS WRITTEN.  UNANIMOUS AYE.  
OLD BUSINESS
Status Reports:
Goodspeed Properties – Ms. Kittner reported that the 1A application for a community water system for the actors’ housing has been completed.  She advised that they met with DCED to review the final funding agreement and that she expects the document will be completed by the end of the month.  She further noted that the Theatre is considering expanding its off-season educational program.  In response to a question from Ms. Ziobron, she stated that none of the State’s budgeting actions have jeopardized the funding for the actors’ housing project.
Mr. Walter stated that the Town will be re-submitting an application to the State requesting allocation of additional funds from the Village mobility ear-mark.  He noted that the application is focused on several specific projects, one of which, a river walkway, will impact the Goodspeed property.  Ms. Kittner and Mr. Walter agreed to meet the next day so that he could provide her with more details on this initiative.

Mr. Gionta advised Ms. Kittner that the Board of Finance had voted to provide the Village Revitalization Committee with funds to have a conceptual drawing made for development of the Town Office site.

Mr. Casner introduced Mr. Weaver and stated that he had agreed to attend the meeting to provide his insights on the Moodus commercial infrastructure project.  He requested that, in consideration of Mr. Weaver’s time, the agenda item be moved up on the schedule.

A MOTION WAS MADE BY MR. SCHERRER, SECONDED BY MS. STRICKER, TO MOVE THE DISCUSSION OF THE MOODUS COMMERCIAL INFRATRUCTURE – NEXT STEPS, UP TO THIS POINT IN THE MEETING.  UNANIMOUS AYE.

Moodus Commercial Infrastructure – Next Steps – Mr. Weaver thanked the Commissioners for their consideration and stated that he currently manages the Village sewer treatment plant.  He provided some history on the existing treatment plant and advised that the level of grant funding for such projects is currently around 20% of the cost of the project.  He provided the following benchmarks as a cost comparison for a new plant, leeching fields, and piping:  (1) a 14,000 gallon plant at a cost of $750,000, and (2) a 60,000 gallon plant at a cost of $4.5M.  He also distributed information on the State’s guidelines for sizing sewer treatment plants.

Mr. Casner provided a map of the Moodus area and there was a general discussion regarding potential locations for a treatment plant, the boundaries of the service area, and developable properties.  The Commissioners also discussed strategies to get the support of the Moodus business community for the project.  Mr. Casner noted that business owners will support the project if it is cost effective for them.  Mr. Weaver stated that Nate Jacobson could do a feasibility study for the project as a first step toward developing an estimate of the project’s cost.  He also recommended involving Andy Lord in the early stages of the project to create draft regulations that would address some of the concerns the Commissioners anticipate will be raised.  Mr. Weaver stated that the regulations for the Coventry sewer district would be a good model.  

The Commissioners agreed that the next steps are for Mr. Casner and Mr. Albuquerque to reach out to Nate Jacobson and Andy Lord through Town Hall channels. 

Economic Development Coordinator –  Ms. Ziobron provided an update on the projects she has been working on and noted that as more businesses are struggling, more demands are being placed on her time.  She expressed concern that the increased demand will prevent her from following up on some of her on-going projects such as the Brownfield Grant.  Ms. Stricker suggested that the Town Finance Director should be able to relieve Ms. Ziobron of some of the grant work.
Ms. Ziobron stated that there will be a discussion of the proposed expansion of the Village commercial district at the March 9th Planning and Zoning Commission meeting.  She noted that the public portion of the meeting is scheduled for 8:00 p.m. and encouraged the Commissioners to attend.  

Ms. Ziobron advised that several local contractors have talked with her about the potential to bid on the conversion of the old Middle School if the project is approved.  She recommended having the Town’s ordinances strengthened in support of hiring local contractors on Town construction projects.  Mr. Walter agreed to talk with the Town attorney regarding her suggestion.
Signage Ordinance – Next Steps – Mr. Casner advised that Planning and Zoning is looking to EDC to provide a draft revised signage ordinance.  He noted that an overall revision of the current signage regulations would be the first step toward addressing the issue of internally lit signs.  Mr. Scherrer expressed frustration that P&Z does not appear to recognize that the current regulations are confusing to business owners.  He was also concerned that P&Z is not taking ownership of drafting clear signage regulations.  There was a general discussion about the proper role for EDC to play on this matter.  The Commissioners agreed to let Mr. Casner use his judgement regarding how much participation EDC should provide regarding this project.
Tax Incentives – Ms. Ziobron noted that the Town’s attorney had reviewed the draft tax incentive proposal and provided several comments.  The Commissioners discussed resolutions for the attorney’s comments and several other outstanding items concerning the draft.  In response to a question raised by Mr. Scherrer, Ms. Ziobron and Ms. Stricker stated that they believe that the draft proposal meets the First Selectman’s and Mr. Maxwell’s charge to develop an aggressive incentive plan as compared to those of neighboring towns.
A MOTION WAS MADE BY MR. SCHERRER, SECONDED BY MS. STRICKER, THAT THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OUTLINED IN THE AMENDED TAX INCENTIVE PLAN PROPOSAL ARE ACCEPTABLE TO THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSIONERS; THAT THEY RECOMMEND THAT THE PROPOSAL BE FORWARDED TO THE TOWN’S ATTORNEY FOR HIS USE IN CREATING A TAX INCENTIVE PROGRAM ORDINANCE; AND THAT THE PROPOSED ORDINANCE BE RETURNED TO THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSIONERS FOR THEIR FINAL APPROVAL PRIOR TO THEIR RECOMMENDING IT TO THE BOARD OF SELECTMEN.  UNANIMOUS AYE.

Other Businesses Updates/New Businesses/Events/Tourism:
· Other – 
Eagle Flyer Train 2/13&14 - Ms. Ziobron advised that a trial-run shuttle has been arranged to transport riders on Saturday’s Eagle Flyer train between the Goodspeed Station in Haddam and the East Haddam Village. She stated that the Senior bus will be used and that EDC will pay for the bus driver.  She noted that several Village businesses will be participating through tie-in promotions.
Chowder Cook-Off – Ms. Mathiasen reported that plans for the event are progressing.  Mr. Scherrer requested that set-up and break-down assignments be discussed at the March meeting.  Ms. Ziobron stated that the notice for the event indicates that EDC will pay the Chatham Health District fee for all participants.
NEW BUSINESS

Mail received – There was no mail to discuss. 
Preparation for Plan of C&D Review Meetng -  Ms. Mathiasen stated that she will attend a public meeting scheduled for 7:15 p.m. on February 23rd at the Grange for the review of the Plan of Conservation and Development.  She requested that the Commissioners look over the EDC section of the Plan and provide her with any updates, questions, or concerns.  Mr. Scherrer stated that he will attend the meeting also.
Public Comment/Other –  There was no public comment.
Other – Ms. Stricker noted that the Powder Ridge developer has pulled out of the project and that it might be useful for the Town to reach out to him to consider some of the properties in East Haddam.  She also suggested contacting the State to recommend shifting the funds from the cancelled project to the old Sunrise Resort property.
Ms. Mathiasen reported that she will be putting out a press release concerning Cub Scout Pack 82’s selection of Mr. Fred Hunt for their 2010 Community Service Award.  She also stated that the Website Committee is planning a test launch of the Town’s new website and she will request that EDC be included in the test launch.

THERE BEING NO ADDITIONAL BUSINESS TO DISCUSS, MR. CASNER MADE A MOTION, SECONDED BY MS. MATHIASEN, TO ADJOURN THE MEETING.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

The meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon R. Wheeler

Recording Secretary
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